FINAL

Climate Change Advisory Committee Meeting
MEETING MINUTES
August 14, 2009
10:00 A.M. – 2:15 P.M.

RCSOB, Room 105 

The meeting of the Climate Change Advisory Committee (CCAC) was called to order at 10:14 A.M. on August 14th, 2009 by John Quigley, Vice Chair.
The following members were present:
Peter Alyanakian,  Robert J. Barkanic, Laureen Boles (via conference call), David Cannon, Dan Desmond (A.M.), George Ellis, Fred Harnack, Sarah Hetznecker (Chair – P.M.), Jan Jarrett, Vivian Loftness, Paul Opiyo, John Quigley (Vice Chair – A.M.), Paul Roth, Representative Greg Vitali (P.M.). 

The following members were absent:
Richard Allan, Terry Bossert, James Cawley (Ex Officio), George Cornelius (Ex Officio), Representative Camille “Bud” George, Al Magnotta, Ron Ramsey, Nathan Willcox, Wayne Williams, Ed Yankovich. 
The following alternates were present:
Jim Welty for Fred Harnack.
Proxy Votes:
Jan Jarrett for Ron Ramsey and Nathan Willcox and Representative Greg Vitali, John Quigley for Sarah Hetznecker in A.M., Sarah Hetznecker for John Quigley in P.M., George Ellis for Fred Harnack, John Quigley and Sarah Hetznecker for Wayne Williams.

DEP staff and guests present were:
Dr. William Martin (Facilitator), Dan Griffiths (DEP), Joe Sherrick (DEP), Kim Hoover (DEP), Denise Brinley (DEP), Ashley Fuoco (Greenlee Partners), Pat Henderson (Senate of PA), John Slade (All4Inc), Grant Gulibon (PA Builders Association), Mike Kriner (Allegheny Energy) Jeff McNulty (ARIPPA), 
INTRODUCTIONS: 

Mr. Quigley confirmed a quorum with eleven members present.  CCAC members and appropriate DEP staff introduced themselves to the group. Mr. Quigley also asked those in the audience and participants via conference call to introduce themselves.
ACTION ITEMS:
· Mr. Quigley requested motions to approve CCAC meeting minutes from July 17 meeting.  A motion was made by Mr. Opiyo and seconded by Mr. Roth to approve the current version of minutes as provided.  The motion passed unanimously. These meeting minutes contain comments and qualifiers from members regarding recommendations for the work plans.
· Mr. Quigley requested motions to approve CCAC voting record from the July 17 meeting.    A motion was made by Mr. Ellis and seconded by Mr. Barkanic to approve the voting record as provided.  The motion passed unanimously. 
DISCUSSION OF RC-1-4 WORK PLAN
Vivian Loftness asked for discussion of the Residential & Commercial 1-4 work plan, due to her absence at the July 17th voting meeting.  Ms. Loftness handed out a revised work plan for consideration.  There was discussion, with these key points:
· Ms. Loftness explained that the goals are stated in the work plan.  Possible vehicles section lists potential methods for those goals.  Table 2 from her hand-out was reviewed, including the new and existing building types, e.g. RC-1 is public buildings; RC-2 is schools; RC-3 is private buildings; and RC-4 is residential buildings.  Ms. Loftness asked if it was possible for the committee to endorse these goals. 
· Mr. Cannon said that state mandates were the issue with the work plan and no one disagreed with the concepts.

· Mr. Ellis asked if any stakeholder group recommended the goals.  Ms. Loftness replied no. Mr. Ellis if there would be an economic impact on local governments and schools if there were state mandates.  The problem becomes the lack of resources to carry out the mandates.
· Ms. Loftness said there is nothing that would increase costs using energy efficient building measures for new buildings with a five-year payback.  Local government representatives participated in work plan discussions by telephone.

· Mr. Sherrick said the possible vehicles and implementation steps sections were removed from RC-1-4.  This was the recommendation from the committee.

· Mr. Barkanic referred to the meeting minutes to clarify the recommendation.  The mandates lacked good economic analysis; a stakeholder group was recommended.

· Mr. Desmond said taking a stronger stand could make a critical difference for the ever-rising operating costs for schools and local governments.  This work plan is on target.

· Mr. Ellis made a motion to appoint a subcommittee to look at economics and funding sources for making the standards mandatory.  

Grant Gulibon representing PA Builders Association received permission from Mr. Quigley to speak.  With regard to the residential standards, the work plan references one certification program for LEED.  Multiple qualifying programs should be part of the standards. 

· Ms. Loftness said the subcommittee removed the reference to LEED certification for residential standards in RC-4.  

Ms. Loftness made a motion, as follows: The CCAC endorses these goals for RC-1-4 and recommends RC-1 for new and existing Commonwealth buildings and RC-2 for new schools as mandatory.  The Committee recommends evaluating the viability of remaining goals by identifying funding sources to address implementation costs.  The Committee further recommends a subcommittee be convened by DEP to provide this evaluation.
· Mr. Opiyo asked if this motion would replace or amend the previous vote.

· Mr. Sherrick replied this vote would modify the vote from the July 17th meeting.

· Mr. Opiyo said he fully supports the recommendation, but hesitates to vote for mandates.

· Ms. Jarrett seconded the motion.  The voting results were 12 yes, 6 no, 3 not present.  The motion was approved.
UPDATED CUMMULATIVE IMPACTS:
Randy Strait, project manager for CCS, reviewed the revised results for work plans via conference call.  These revised results are located in the PowerPoint presentation.

· Mr. Cannon said these are unrealistic numbers because the analysis doesn’t recognize New Source Review costs.  

· Mr. Strait said these concerns will be included in the Action Plan.

· Ms. Loftness had questions on the cumulative cost effectiveness and also cost savings stated for RC-11.  Mr. Strait will check on these.

· Concerning a question about the data, Mr. Strait said the assumptions are federal data sets from EPA and EIA.  More recently, the PUC data is state-specific.
PUBLIC COMMENT
There were no public comments from those present or participating via conference call.

ESTABLISHMENT OF TARGETS:
After lunch, Ms. Hetznecker arrived and became Chair to replace Mr. Quigley.

Mr. Sherrick discussed the targets from IPCC including 32% reduction on a net production basis compared to 36% reduction on a net consumption basis. Most action plans from other states are written on a net consumption basis.  Other states’ climate change activities were reviewed and provided as a handout for reference.  Pennsylvania is the second largest electricity producer in the U.S.

· Mr. Ellis commented that coal-producing states can not be compared to non-coal producing states.  New York does not have a coal-based economy.  He asked which coal producing states have reduction targets.

· Mr. Sherrick replied that IL, IN, MD, OH and WV are similar coal-producing states.  He reviewed some coal statistics with the Committee.  Top coal producers are Montana, CO, IL, VA, NM and VT.   The coal information was distributed and posted to the CCAC Web site after the meeting.

· Mr. Ellis said executive orders and proclamations are just recommendations and goals, not laws.

· Mr. Cannon questioned the need to set targets and dates for reductions.  The dates were set for the analysis by CCS.
· Ms. Jarrett stated that economics is important and other issues are also involved.  The science is established.  We have to take steps to address climate change; the suite of measures (work plans) are an opportunity for us.

· Ms. Hetznecker said we have to decide what we want to do for the future of our children and grandchildren.

· Mr. Ellis said most states are not going to be harmed as much as Pennsylvania.  
· Ms. Jarrett said that given current projections, there is sound scientific basis for the actions needed to reduce the parts per million of carbon dioxide in the atmosphere.

· Mr. Sherrick said a percentage reduction is easier for the public to understand.  He emphasized the importance of a consensus for targets and target years and restated that the department will be asking for a vote at the next meeting on September 16.

CLIMATE CHANGE ACTION PLAN

STATUS OF MACROECONOMIC ANALYSIS:

Dr. Adam Rose from University of Southern California participated via conference call.  The modifications to the REMI model were made to allow adjustments to electricity prices.  Each work plan is run separately through the REMI model, as well as run simultaneously.  Dr. Rose suggested the Committee review Florida’s report.  This report was distributed and posted to the CCAC Web site after the meeting.
OUTLINE AND TIMELINE OF ACTION PLAN:
Ms. Hoover reviewed the outline of Chapters and Appendices in the draft action plan. The timeline for delivery has key dates.  The draft action plan will be sent to the Committee on September 1. The draft macroeconomic analysis will be sent to the Committee on September 4.  The PA Action Plan will be released on October 9, followed by a 30-day public comment period.  The Committee will have an additional 15 days to review consolidated public comments.  The final Action Plan inclusive of public comments will be delivered to the Legislature, Governor’s Office and public on December 18, 2009.

· Mr. Roth asked if the subcommittee chairs would have a chance to review the chapters.

· Ms. Hoover said the full Committee will be able to review the chapters from September 1 until September 16.

· 
· Ms. Hetznecker suggested a minority report could be written to cover work plan recommendations.  The Committee is uncomfortable with the short timelines.

· Mr. Ellis 
· voiced his concern about the department for targeting selected interest groups for additional benefits and co-benefits for the work plans after CCAC had voted on the plans.  He asked if the CCAC would be provided copies of any additional information it received specific to the work plans subsequent to the CCAC vote.
FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE AND REGULATORY UPDATE:

Ms. Hoover updated the Committee on the status of the Waxman-Markey climate and energy bill.  The federal fuel efficiency standards and PA Clean Vehicle Program were explained.  Ken Coburn from CCS participated via conference call.  EPA has proposed an  endangerment finding for CO2 as a pollutant; the comment period is over.  EPA has proposed a mandatory greenhouse gas reporting rule.
A motion was made by Ms. Jarrett and seconded by Mr. Cannon to adjourn.  The meeting was adjourned at 2:15 PM.
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